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An Interview With
A NEW STATE PRESIDENT-SAM PACE

"Nobody will call Sam Pace a liberal. 
He is a conservative theologically and 
every other way with the possible excep
tion of his boots," wrote Richard McCartney 
Editor of the Oklahoma Baptist Messenger. 
So, with his cowboy boots and hat Sam W. 
Pace was elected President of the Baptist 
General Convention of Oklahoma on November 
12th.

Sam Pace, a native of Antlers, Oklahoma, 
has been Director of Missions for Comanche- 
Cotton Baptist Association in,Lawton in 
southwestern Oklahoma for over nine years.

This interview was conducted by Sam 
Vinall on November 24, 1980.

Vinall: How long have you been preaching?

Pace: Oh my, I preached my first sermon 
in 1946. It was in Tientsin, North China. 
The First Marine Division had gone up to 
repatriate the Japanese army from Okinawa. 
Some of the marines were attending a White 
Russian Baptist mission. In this place 
they found out I was a preacher. I was 
too dumb to tell them I had never done 
anything like this. It scared me to death. 
I preached on 2nd Corinthians how "ye are 
ambassadors for Christ" and it was trans
lated into two languages, Russian and 
Chinese.

Vinall: You're the first Director of 
Missions to be elected state president in 
Oklahoma. Do you think you will bring a 
different viewpoint to this office than 
would a pastor?

Pace: With the high priority I put on 
the local Baptist church as the last word 
of authority, even though I am a denomi
nation person, or a Director of Missions,! 
don't think my viewpoint from the stand
point of the denomination will be differ
ent from a local pastor. One thing that 
will be different, I think, is I will 
bring the thoughts, concerns and inter
ests of the smaller churches to the office.

Vinall: How do you define your role as 
the Director of Missions in the associa
tion?

Pace: I am the nearest helper to the lo
cal church. I am the first line of con
tact the pastors or the members can util
ize if they see fit.

Vinall: Do you see yourself then as a 
resource person, a helper?

Pace: Yes, sort of. That is one role. 
The other is to offer leadership and di
rection. When I came as the Director of 
Missions they asked me what would be my 
priorities. I said I would not know how

By Sam H. Vinall
to have any other oriorities than those I 
had as a pastor which were to build a Sun
day School, reach the people through the 
best means which is the Sunday School and 
bring them to the Lord in evangelistic 
efforts. Evangelism is first but, there 
really is no intelligent approach to evan
gelism other than people being reached 
in the Sunday School.

Vinall: Is there one thing you can iden
tify as the most important thing the as
sociation can do for the local church?

Pace: I may surprise you on that one. I 
think the most important thing an associa
tion does for a local church is to pro
vide that church with an opportunity to do 
something of a missionary nature that 
really needs to be done close at hand. 
Now a secondary thing is that we serve 
the churches in the capacity of providing 
opportunities for training leadership. 
And, there is a third much less important 
role of assisting churches in time of 
crises.

Vinall: What encourages you most about 
Baptist life today?

Pace: I think one of the most encouraging 
things in Southern Baptist life is the 
swing towards a conservative emphasis. I 
think it has been there all the time. I 
don't think we have changed so much as we 
have awakened to the fact that this posi
tion is under fire and is being challenged 
by something less conservative. This is a 
good sign to me. I do not see it as divi
sive. I see what divisiveness has been 
generated is on the part of those who would 
have us pursue a less than inerrant scrip
ture in a defensive position and being 
frightened by the fact that the scriptural 
position of an inerrant Bible is being made 
known. What it is Sam, the people out in 
the Baptist pew have always felt like the 
Word of God is infallible and they didn't 
have any idea that anybody else felt any 
other way. I am encouraged by the fact 
that the general Baptist public is becoming 
more aware of the fact that it is important 
what you believe about the Bible and that 
you need to inform yourself about what 
others believe.

Vinall: You said you did not see the is
sue of Biblical inerrancy as divisive, but 
do you see it as ultimately unifying in the 
convention?

Pace: Yes, I see it ultimately as unify
ing. I see it being resisted by those who 
can not hold to it, but I can not imagine a 
view of scripture being errant and mistake 
ridden prevailing among the constituency 

of a denomination like the Southern Bap
tists. I see them only as a frightened 
minority who have had large leadership 
roles being fearful of losing that role. 
And fighting, not too fairly all the time.

Vinall: In your annual sermon at the state 
convention you said, "the sacred scriptures 
of the Bible are divinely inspired, author
itative, infallible, and inerrant Word of 
God." Why did you make that your first 
point and' why did you state it so distinc
tly?

Pace: As I indicated in the message, that 
is the only place to begin. If a certain 
sound, a distinguishable message is going 
to be made it must begin at the point of 
the authority of the Word of God. If the 
Bible is not the inerrant, infallible, au
thoritative Word of God, we don't have much 
message. We don't have any other sound to 
make. I think that is the sound that most 
clearly needs to be heard.

Vinall: You mentioned that the increasing 
awareness of church members in these areas 
is a good sign. Is that related to a need 
of increased Bible knowledge also?

Pace: Yes sir, in our denomination I am 
pleased with the fact that our Sunday 
School Board has shown more positive re
sponse and sensitivity to this by more 
thoroughly Bible based curriculum than we 
have certainly had in recent years. I 
would want to give a lot of credit to Dr. 
Craig Coffin for that but, I think Baptists 
across the convention are responsible be
cause of the hue and cry from the grass 
roots, "give us Bible material or we are 
going somewhere else for our curriculum? 
and praise the Lord, they heard that in 
Nashville and responded to it well. People 
want to know more about the Bible and the 
turbulent times of the world are making 
people seek something that will be more 
permanent. I believe that is another rea
son our discussion of scripture is going to 
wind up being positive rather than nega
tive. They are looking for an inerrant 
Bible. They are looking for an authorita
tive Word from God. Is there any word from 
the Lord? That is really what they are 
wanting to know.

Vinall: You've told me that you read the 
SOUTHED BAPTIST ADVOCATE. What do you 
think of its place in Southern Baptist life 
in these areas we 've been talking about?

Pace: I think the ADVOCATE may be the an
swer. The ADVOCATE is a very intelligent 
level headed approach to issues among Sou
thern Baptists. It certainly represents a 

(CONTINUED ON PAGE FOUR)

Carver Lino.™S-8- C- l



THE SHERMAN-PATTERSON DEBATE
It was on February 9 at the Catawba 

River Baptist Pastors1 Conference'in Mor
ganton, N.C.> meeting in the main auditorium 
of the Burkemont Baptist Churchf that Dr. 
Cecil Sherman, Pastor of the First Baptist 
Church of Asheville and President of the 
Baptist State Convention of North Carolina 
and Dr. Paige Patterson, President of the 
Criswell Center for Biblical Studies pre
sented position papers on the matter of 
inerrancy of the Scriptures. The meeting 
was moderated by this writer who is Presi
dent of the Pastors* Conference of the Ca
tawba River Baptist Association and also 
pastor of the Burkemont Baptist Church 
where the position papers were presented. 
The Conference generated broad interest 
among the pastors of the area. More than 
200 pastors were in attendance and many of 
them had travelled great distances, some 
from as far away as South Carolina. At the 
conclusion of the position papers, the two 
principals of the program fielded questions 
from those in the audience.

EDUCATION
Dr. Sherman presented his paper first. 

His basic position of the Scriptures was, 
”1 believe that the Bible has errors and 
the reason that I believe that is basically 
because of my teachers: W.T. Conner, E.Y. 
Mullins, and A.H. Strong. I am a product 
of the educational process through which I 
travelled at Southwestern Seminary”. Of 
course, this is not a verbatim quote but it 
is a summary statement of Dr. Sherman’s 
position. While he acknowledged that he 
did not personally study under either 
Strong or Mullins, he stated that he did 
know Dr. Conner and that he leaned heavily 
upon Conner’s theology. He was required to 
read Mullins and Strong. Sherman cited a 
passage from Conner’s work (Revelation and 
God, pages 77 - 101) in which Conner deals 
with the nature of Scripture. It was his 
contention that Conner was not an inerran- 
tist and that Conner saw problems in the 
Scriptures. Of course, many (perhaps the 
vast majority) of Conner’s students will 
take sharp issue with Dr. Sherman’s posi
tion. A careful reading of the passage 
that Dr. Sherman referred to reveals that 
Dr. Conner at no time contended that the 
Bible contained errors. Some would say 
that he came close in his section on pro
gressive revelation. In fact, in that very 
chapter, Dr. Conner quotes from Benjamin 
Warfield who died in 1921 and who was one 
of the most articulate scholars of his day 
concerning the inerrancy of the Scripture. 
His works are still regarded as standard 
works among inerrantists and Conner quoted 
from him favorably. In fact, Connor points 
out that the New Testament claims divine 
inspiration for the Old Testament and that 
Jesus regarded the Old Testament as in
spired. That is when Dr. Connor quoted 
Warfield by saying, "Dr. Warfield is proba
bly correct when he says that this means 
that God produced or caused the Scriptures.” 
Connor said that the "to Testament writers 
(and speakers) regard God as the author of 
Old Testament sayings and teachings (Mark 
12: 36; John 10: 35; Hebrews 1: 5; 3: 7, 
et al). The Scriptures, then, are God's 
work. He produced the Scriptures. He was 
in the events of history and experience out 
of which the Scripture records grew and He 
was in the producing of the records.” 
(Walter Thomas Connor; Revelation and God: 
An Introduction to Christian Doctrine; 
Broadman Press, Nashville; p. 84)

By Robert M. Tenery
The writings of E.Y. Mullins himself 

dispute the claim of Sherman that Mullins 
was not an inerrantist and that he believed 
the Bible to contain errors. Mullins sta
ted quite clearly in his book, Freedom and 
Authority In Religion published in 1913 
that: "It remains the fact that the Bible 
impartially interpreted and judged, is free 
from demonstrable error in its ' statements, 
and harmonious in its' teachings, to a de
gree that of itself creates an irresis
table impression of a supernatural factor 
in its' origin." (Page 379)

PRACTICAL APPLICATION
A second major position taken by Dr. 

Sherman was in regard to the practical ap
plication of the doctrine of inerrancy. He 
insisted that those who believed in iner
rancy use the bible, conduct their minis
tries and live out their lives in much the 
same way as he does. He strongly emphasiz
ed his contention that inerrantists do 
elevate some portions of Scripture above 
others and that the doctrine of inerrancy 
was a purely academic position that could 
in no way be translated into the every day 
life of faith. Dr. Sherman used a hypo
thetical case in which the believer would 
only be allowed three books of the Bible. 
He posed the question as to whether or not 
inerrantists would select such books as 
II Kings, Song of Solomon and Jude. He in
sisted that his approach to Scripture is 
subjective but that all approaches have al
ways been subjective.

QUESTIONS
The first question fielded by Dr. Sher

man came from Mr. Henderson Belk of the 
Belk Department Stores. Mr. Belk is a 
Deacon of the First Baptist Church of 
Charlotte and Second Vice-president of the 
Baptist State Convention of North Carolina. 
He inquired of Dr. Sherman as to whether 
or not he had considered the harm that he 
was doing to the Convention with his view 
and the harm that it was doing to him per
sonally in light of the warning of Jesus 
that it is better for a man that a mill
stone be hanged about his neck and that he 
sould be cast into the depths of the sea 
than that he should cause one little be
liever to stumble or be offended. Dr. 
Sherman responded angrily to Mr. Belk for 
asking the question in public and chided 
him for not responding to a previous letter, 
Dr. Sherman was also visibly upset over the 
fact that Mr. Belk had publicly disagreed 
with Sherman’s presidential address at the 
recent meeting of the Baptist State Con
vention of North Carolina. Mr. Belk re
turned quietly to his seat and later stated 
that he was appalled and shocked at Sher
man’s answer.

In another inquiry regarding hermeneuti
cal principles by which Dr. Sherman arrived 
at his conclusions, Sherman stated that he 
employed the mind that God had given him 
and various, accepted principles of Bibli
cal interpretation. Sherman contended that 
while the inerrantist has trouble giving 
him the authority to determine where errors 
are in the Bible, he, in turn, has trouble 
giving the inerrantist the authority to 
reconcile the difficult passages.

Dr. Sherman again responded in anger 
when he was queried by Dr. Willingham, 
Chairman of the Missions Committee for the 
Sandy Creek Association (Mother Association 
for Southern Baptist work). Willingham 

quoted statements from various authors whom 
he considered to be liberal and to whose 
theology he was exposed during his seminary 
training at Southeastern Seminary. Sherman 
took the position that he could not answer 
for those people’ quoted and that such a 
discussion was beyond the scope of the 
meeting. He did offer to discuss conven
tion affairs if the meeting were extended 
into the afternoon.

PATTERSON
Dr. Paige Patterson’s position paper 

was basically built around three things. 
He spent a great deal of time laying a 
foundation for inerrancy from the internal 
evidences of the Scripture itself. He 
quoted very extensively from the Scriptures 
and contended that inerrancy is the only 
viable Scriptural position. Another aspect 
of his position paper was the establishment 
of inerrancy from a historical perspective. 
He quoted various scholarly sources which 
contended that fundamentalism is the basic 
historical position of Christendom and that 
the liberal view is the late arrival in 
the theological world. He began with such 
reformers as Martin Luther and named the 
well known theologians right on up to the 
present day who unhesitatingly subscribed 
to the inerrancy of the Scripture.

CONTROVERSY
Patterson pointed out that the contro

versy over whether or not the Bible con
tains errors is as old as the Christian 
faith itself and that new supposed diffi
culties in the Bible seldom ever arise but 
that it has been historically true that 
perfectly plausible and reasonable explana
tions have been offered for difficult pas
sages and that the problem is not the reli
ability of Scripture but man’s limited 
understand of the Scripture.

Dr. Patterson, after dealing at length 
with the philosophical need for an inerrant 
bible, stated that the Bible’s witness to 
itself suggests that it is an inerrant book. 
Dr. Patterson quoted extensively from the 
New Testament. He gave very brief and 
poignant exegesis of such passages as John 
17: 17; Luke 14: 15; John 5: 46-47; Matthew 
22: 31-32; Matthew 5: 18; II Timothy 3: 16; 
II Peter 1: 16 - 19; II Peter 3: 15-16.

Patterson moved from the internal evi
dence of the Scripture itself to a discus
sion of inerrancy and Bold Missions. He 
contended that a drift away from the Scrip
tures and the basic fundamentals of the 
Christian faith has led to the demise of 
many mainline denominations and institu
tions that were once supported by those 
denominations such as Harvard, Yale and 
Princeton which he described as being, at 
one time, bastions of Biblical orthodoxy 
and evangelistic fervor. He pointed out 
that the University of Chicago and Brown 
University were at one time Baptist Insti
tutions but that they are no more. He con
tended that these great universities were 
lost to Baptist life because there was a 
subtle shift in theology in which the word 
and judgment of men became so exalted that 
it sat in judgment upon the Word of God. He 
contended that such theological drifts al
most invariably lead to a questioning of 
the basic doctrines of our faith such as 
the vicarious atonement of Christ. He war
ned that the same thing that has happened 
to other mainline denominations could hap
pen to Southern Baptists as the denomina-



tion becomes ever larger and the entourage 
of denominational servants grows.

LINGUISTICS
Patterson also warned against the deve

lopment of a linguistic argot which is the 
use of identical words to mean something 
entirely different than what they have 
traditionally meant. As an example of this 
he used Carl Barth’s view of the resurrec
tion. Barth believes that one can experi
ence the resurrection of Christ in an ex
istential leap of faith but that there was 
not an actual histbrical resurrection of 
Jesus. When he was asked by Carl F. H. 
Henry as to whether or not the resurrection 
of Christ was so real, had he been present 
on resurrection morning he could have in
terviewed the resurrected Christ, Barth 
became angry and refused to answer. Barth 
does not believe in the bodily resurrection 
of Jesus. The word ’’resurrection” means 
something entirely different to Barth than 
it does to the majority of Southern Baptist 
people.

He warned that skillful theological 
manipulators among Southern Baptists are 
using such words as ’’authority, inspiration 
and reliablity”in altogether different ways 
than we have traditionally understood these 
words. He pointed out that these skilled 
manipulators even used the term infalli
bility but they mean that the Bible is in
fallible only as it speaks in regard to 
salvation or it is infallible in purpose - 
that it is true only when it purposes to be 
true. He pointed out that the legacy of 
existential theology is the ability to use 
the old traditional terms of Christianity 
while actually emasculating thsoe concepts 
for which those terms stand. Thus an 
argot for the theologically eruidite is 
created and the saints are confused,

AUTOGRAPHS
Dr. Patterson dealt extensively with 

the matter of autographs which has been 
sneered at by many Southern Baptist Theo
logians. While he acknowledged that a 
comparison of ancient manuscripts reveals 
minor scribal discrepencies, we have pre
served the essential accuracy of the ori
ginal autographs by comparing the best and 
the most ancient manuscripts. This is the 
work of lower criticism.

Dr. Patterson contended that those who 
charge inerrantists with creedalism have 
forgotten why Baptists are not creedal to 
begin with. All creeds are subject to hu
man imprecision and Baptists have rejected 
all human creeds because of their belief in 
an inerrant Bible which has no imprecision.

BOLD MISSIONS
Backing his claims with convincing evi

dence, Patterson disputed the contention 
of many denominational employees that the 
inerrancy discussion is a hindrance to the 
Bold Mission Thrust and to mission giving. 
He pointed out that the top five churches 
in the state of Texas in Co-operative Pro
gram gifts are pastored by men who believe 
in the inerrancy of Scripture and that 15 
of the top 20 churches in top Co-operative 
Program giving are pastored by men who are 
commited to inerrancy. - He chided Dr. Jimmy 
Allen who has been very critical of iner
rantists and their mission giving and poin
ted out that even though Allen’s Church 
(First Baptist of San Antonio) at that time 

was among the ten largest churches in the 
Southern Baptist Convention, it was ranked 
74th in the State of Texas as to Co-opera
tive Program gifts.

He also pointed to the fact that mission 
giving and baptisms are on the rise in the 
Southern Baptist Convention since the 
1979 Southern Baptist Convention in Houston,

CONCLUSION
In concluding his presentation, Patterson 

quoted from a number of Southern Baptist 
teachers who have openly and in print 
questioned or repudiated the inerrancy of 
Scripture even to the point of saying that 
Jesus was in error on some things. He then 
chided certain Southern Baptist leaders for 
making false and erroneous statements con
cerning inerrantists. In particular he 
cited Bill Sherman who publicly stated that 
Ken Chafin had asked Paige Patterson at the 
Houston Baptist Pastors’ Conference who the 
liberals in the Southern Baptist Convention 
are and stated that Patterson could not 
name a single one. Patterson stated that 
he did speak to the Houston Baptist Pastors 
Conference but that Dr. Kenneth Chafin did 
not even attend the Conference let alone 
ask such a question. He used this as an ex
ample as to how misinformation, falsehoods 
and inaccuracies are being circulated about 
him and other men who are committed to the 
inerrancy of the Scripture.

QUESTIONS
Those attending the presentation were 

dismayed when Dr. T.C. Smith, former pro
fessor at Southern Seminary and then at 
Furman University stated that the Book of 
Luke alone had thousands of errors and quo
ted one source as claiming that the Book of 
Luke had more than 60,000 errors. The Book 
of Luke only has 25,944 words in it. That 
would be more than 2 errors for every word. 
Most scholars consider the writings of Luke 
to be the most beautiful and perfect Greek 
in the New Testament.

Smith also questioned Patterson’s con
tention that Martin Luther was an inerran- 
tist. This position was also disputed by 
Dr. Sherman. Of course, Patterson pointed 
out that Luther did have questions in his 
early life about the Canon but that he was 
a strong believer in the inerrancy of 
Scripture. Those who are familiar with the 
works of Luther know that Luther made such 
statements as: ’’The scriptures have never 
erred.” Again Luther said: ’’The scriptures 
cannot err." He further said: "It is cer
tain that Scripture cannot disagree with 
itself”. Dr. James Bulman points out that 
Luther would not even condescend to discuss 
the matter of inerrancy with those who did 
not believe in it. Luther stated that when 
you meet people "so blinded and hardened” 
as to "deny” or even "doubt" that what "the 
apostles ... wrote is God’s Word" then "be 
silent, speak no more with them, and let 
them go".

In a concluding statement, Larry Step- 
pleton of Franklin, N.C. thanked Dr. Sher
man for being open and public with his 
views and stated that his belief in the in
errancy of the Scripture was strengthened 
after hearing Sherman’s views. Tapes of 
the presentation are available by writing 
to: Burkemont Baptist Church

Route 6, Box 360 
Morganton, N.C. 28655.

There are two tapes and the cost is $2.00 
each.

RMT

LEFTISTS DOMINATE 
WORKSHOP

If we are to believe Press Releases, the 
Southern Baptist Christian Life Commission 
Workshop on "Power in Church and Society" 

. which recently met in Dallas, Texas turned 
into nothing more than an anti-Reagan,anti - 
inerrancy rally. Prominent on the program 
were such left wing speakers as Andrew 
Young who was forced to resign as Ambassa
dor to the United Nations under Carter, 
Robert Bratcher, translator and former 
Southern Baptist missionary, Comedian John 
Henry Faulk, Robert Bellah from the Univer
sity of California at Berkley and John 
Buchanan, a former 8 term Alabama Congress
man who was defeated last November in his 
re-election bid. His defeat was attribu
ted to Christian Voice, a conservative 
group headed by Gary Jarmin.

Andrew Young blasted the Reagan adminis
tration budget cuts and called on churches 
to become involved in "international eco
nomic justice".

Robert Bratcher unleashed the most ruth
less attack against those who believe in 
inerrancy, saying that inerrancy is: "only 

- willful ignorance or intellectual dis
honesty can account for the claim that the 
Bible ' is inerrant and infallible. To 
qualify this absurd claim by adding 'with 
respect to the autographs' is a bit of 
sophistry, a Specious attempt to justify 
patent error. " Bratcher continued by say
ing" "No truth-loving, God-respecting, 
Christ-honoring believer should be guilty 
of such heresy. To invest the Bible with 
qualities of inerrancy and infallibility 
is to idolatrize it, to transform it into a 
false God." Bratcher has basically said 
that those who believe in the inerrancy and 
infallibility of Scripture are not Chris
tians. Of course, if conservatives had 
said this about Bible denying liberals, 
that would have been deemed a terrible of
fense. But the Baptist Press proudly car
ried the caustic and vitupritive words of 
Bratcher as they were unleashed in blind 
fury against conservative people who be
lieve in the inerrancy of the Bible.

Faulk, a native Texan and a regular on 
the "Hee-Haw" television series charged 
that the lives of many of his friends were 
ruined by some self appointed communist 
hunters who had a "Jerry Falwellish atti
tude".

Robert Bellah, in an immotive innuendo 
stated that the Reagan administration is 
"not simply a change in administration or a 
change of party but a change of regime".

Ironically, L. D. Johnson preached a 
series of sermons in which he decried Chris
tians who say that we cannot have fellow
ship with other Christians unless they a- 
gree. He lambasted supposed trends in 
Southern Baptist Convention life which de
mand agreement as a test of fellowship 
although Baptists who disagreed with the 
left wing positions of the Christian Life 
Commission, were very scarce on the Program.

James M. Dunn charged that Anti-abortion 
efforts to pass a human life amendment to 
the constitution would bring government in
to the doctor's office and the bedrooms of 
the nation as though government is not al
ready there when murder is being performed 
in the name of "free choice".

So, the trend continues. Those who 
work for Southern Baptists take the hard 
earned tithe money of Southern Baptist 
people and use it to plan and promote pro
grams which attack and attempt to destroy 
beliefs and convictions of the majority of 
Southern Baptist people. Irony.of irony, 
it is called "missions"! RMT



W.f.U. RELIGION PROP. 
IS NOW ANGLICAN INTERVIEW

CONTINUED FROM PAGE ONE
By Vertie Stroupe

EDITORIAL NOTE: The following article was 
written by Miss Virtie Stroupey Religion 
Reporter for the Winston-Salem Journa. 
Sentinel. Since Dr. Fred Horton is a pro
fessor in the Department of Religion at 
Wake Forest University y we thought the ar
ticle would be of interest to Baptists a- 
cross the State. We share it with you here 
for your information. It is reproduced ex
actly as it was written by Miss Virtie 
Stroupe and as it appeared in the Winston- 
Salem paper. REPRINTED BY PERMISSION

Major events in his life have led Dr. 
Fred L. Horton Jr. not only to change his 
profession, but his faith.

Horton, a 37 year old associate profes
sor of religion at Wake Forest University 
was baptized into the Baptist Church when 
he was 9.

While a psychology student at the Uni
versity of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, 
he came under the influence of the Rev. 
Vance Barron, pastor of Chapel Hill Presby
terian Church and he moved over to that 
faith. This church later ordained him in 
1967.

Later, while studying at Union Theologi
cal Seminary in New York City, preparing 
to become a hospital chaplain, he studied 
Bible under Dr. W.D. Davies.

After seminary, he felt at age 23 he was 
too young to go into the pulpit ministry or 
into a hospital chaplaincy, so he followed 
Davies to Duke Unversity Divinity School, 
where he earned a Ph.D. in New Testament.

He joined the department of religion at 
Wake Forest in 1970 and he’s been there 
ever since.

While he has never been a pulpit minis
ter, he has stood in a number of pulpits - 
of various denominations-to preach. And it 
was one of those occasions that led to 
another change in his faith. In June 1979 
he was to speak at St. Anne’s Episcopal 
Church for his friend, the Rev. William S. 
Wells Jr., the vicar there and chaplain to 
the Episcopal students at Wake Forest.

"I like to get the lay of land before I 
speak,” Horton said in a recent interview, 
so the Sunday before he went to St. Anne’s, 
a small parish near Reynolda Manor Shopping 
Center, ’’and I have never left. It clinch
ed a wholeness for me and put my life into 
place. ”

Earlier in the summers of 1977 and 1979 
he had tasted this ’’wholeness” while work
ing to excavate the ruins of Tell El-Hesi 
and Caesarea along Israel’s Mediterranean 
coast near Tel Aviv and Haifa.

On the 1977 trip, Horton said, ’’several 
of us organized a little church - the Hesi 
Church - and we had daily Eucharist led by 
Jack Van hooser, an Episcopal priest who 
taught at Seabury-Western Theological Semi
nary. Most of the clergymen on that dig 
were Episcopalians.

’’For the first time I began to experi
ence a living connection between the sacra
mental life and the mundane life. That 
daily worship became very important. I de
sired to continue that,” Horton said.

The Hesi group used the new Book of 
Common Prayer and "it literally was a gold 
mine in developing a discipline and a pray
er life.’’And it was not long before Horton 
found the Prayer Book ”to be mine in an 
important way.”

When he went to St. Anne’s, he said, ”1 
became involved in a worship with that 
Prayer Book as the model and it clinched a 
wholeness for me and put it into place.”

Since that day in 1979 Horton and his 
family have participated in St. Anne’s 
services. His daughter, Kristina, 14, was 
the first to be confirmed into the church, 
then his wife, Patricia, who has been Pres
byterian all her life; and his son, Jody, 
12 will be confirmed in the next class.

Horton was confirmed recently by the Rt. 
Rev. Robert W. Estill of Raleigh, Bishop 
Coadjutor of the Episcopal Diocese of 
North Carolina, who was here conducting a 
retreat at Tanglewood for the vestry of 
St. Paul’s Episcopal Church.

It was clear to Horton from the bein- 
ning ’’that this (St. Anne’s) was home for 
me.” He acknowledged that many of the 
things that are ’’exciting and happy” at St. 
Anne’s are exciting and happy in the Pres
byterian Church.

Horton said he did not leave the Presby
terian church because he was ’’fed up" or 
"dissatisfied”, (in fact, his old friends 
in the Presbyterian Church have been very 
supportive of his transition).

But, he said it was the family atmos
phere of St. Anne’s "and the reason I felt 
that resonance - that positive experience I 
had in Hesi was a kind of family experi
ence . ”

Horton has not decided whether he will 
seek the status again as a clergyman. "It 
is very exciting to be an Anglican layman. 
I thought it would bother me more"not being 
a minister, he said, but he went into the 
confirmation aware of what he "would have 
to give up.”

The Presbyterians had accepted his cre
dentials from the Baptist Church, including 
his baptism, the sacrament by which a per
son becomes a Christian. The Episcopal 
Church accepted that baptism, too, but in 
confirmation, he became, after study into a 
more responsible role in the life of the 
church - confirming the promises made in 
baptism. While baptism makes one God’s 
child, confirmation makes one God’s man or 
woman, the Episcopal church believes.

He was confirmed in the Tanglewood 
Chapel, and he liked the service because 
"it was the old Roman usage” and included 
the old custom of anointing with oil” and I 
liked that. You have to recognize that in 
my professional life, I live in an ancient 
world' and anything that takes me back into 
it is very good. I consider anything after 
the 5th centruy as being in the modern per
iod . ”

In his new faith, Horton said he wants 
to "relate more directly with the life of 
the church." Whatever future writings he 
does will be directed toward the general 
use of the church rather than scholarly 
works, he said.

He plans to go back to Hesi this summer 
to supervise students, including some from 
Wake Forest, in digs at the site of the 
city constructed by Herod the Great be
tween 22 B.C. and 10 B.C.

Horton took as his confirmation name 
Ephreim, who was a 4th century Syrian 
Christian writer best known for his writing 
and distinctive seven syllable meter hymns.
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counterpoint to what sometimes appears to 
be a slanted Baptist Press and I am refer
ring to the official Baptist Press releases. 
I am concerned at the point that Baptist 
Press releases may be falling into the pat
tern of our mass media which seems to be 
seeing every item of news from the same 
perspective, which is definitely slanted. 
I would like to feel that somewhere someone 
will change that in Southern Baptist life 
but the ADVOCATE certainly gives an alter
nate view that needs to be heard and must 
be heard. I would liek to see at least 
every Southern Baptist preacher have it.

Vinall: One last question. Do you have a 
particular goal for your presidency this 
year?

Pace: j believe that my qoal would be to 
lead Oklahoma in the direction that they 
are already headed. We in Oklahoma are 
strong supporters of Bold Mission Thurst 
and God forbid that that should become 
nothing more than a cliche but that it real
ly be for us an objective in evangelism and 
missions.

Sam H. V inally a graduate 
of Southwestern Seminary3 
is currently on Staff at 
Central Baptist Churchy 
Lawtony Oklahoma.

PLEASE GO TO 
LOS ANGELES

The Los Angeles Meeting of the Southern 
Baptist Convention is shaping up to be 
one of the most important in recent his
tory and probably one of the most impor
tant ever. The Executive Committee, at 
the behest of a sub-committee headed by 
John McCall (son of Duke McCall) will be 
presenting a Constitutional change which 
will drastically alter the terms of re
presentation from the local churches. 
Under this proposal, a church will be al
lowed one messenger for being a co-opera
ting Southern Baptist Church and one ad
ditional messenger for every two percent 
of its' budget given to the Co-operative 
Program or every $10,000. The outcome of 
the Amendment will be to penalize the 
smaller churches that are not able to give 
large percentages to the Co-operative 
Program. It also denies the local church 
the right to designate its' gifts which is 
allowed under the present system of repre
sentation because representation will be 
allowed only on the basis of what is given 
to the co-operative Program. Foreign and 
Home Mission Offerings will not count.

The distance is great and the cost is 
high, but it is more important than ever 
that conservative Southern Baptists get to 
Los Angeles. If conservative men fail to 
get there, the Southern Baptist genius of 
grassroots representation may well be lost 
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